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CALL TO ORDER 
 

The Chair, Senator Katz, called the Government Oversight Committee to order at 9:31 a.m. in the Cross Office 

Building. 

 

ATTENDANCE 
 

 Senators:   Sen. Katz, Sen. Johnson, Sen. Burns and Sen. Gerzofsky  

      Joining the meeting in progress:  Sen. Davis and Sen. Diamond 

 

 Representatives:   Rep. Kruger, Rep. McClellan, Rep. Campbell and Rep. Mastraccio 

      Joining the meeting in progress:  Rep. Duchesne and Rep. Sanderson 

       

 Legislative Officers and Staff:  Beth Ashcroft, Director of OPEGA 

      Scott Farwell, Senior Analyst, OPEGA 

      Matthew Kruk, Senior Analyst, OPEGA    

      Kari Hojara, Senior Researcher, OPEGA     

      Etta Connors, Adm. Secretary, OPEGA     

            

 Executive Branch Officers   Richard Rosen, Commissioner, Department of Administration and 
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INTRODUCTION OF GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEMBERS 
 

The members of the Government Oversight Committee introduced themselves for the benefit of the listening 

audience. 

 

SUMMARY OF THE AUGUST 18, 2016 GOC MEETING 
 

Chair Katz asked if there was objection to taking items out of order.  Hearing none he moved to Unfinished 

Business, Report Backs and Follow-up on Prior OPEGA Reports, Office of Information Technology. 

 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 

• Report Backs and Follow-up on Prior OPEGA Reports 

      

-  Office of Information Technology   

   
› OIT and DAFS Report Back   

 

Mr. Smith introduced himself.  He summarized the OIT Status Updated September, 2016.  (A copy is 

attached to the Meeting Summary.)  The Committee members’ questions and comments included: 

 

Mr. Smith said the State of Maine gets hit about 2 million times a day by automated programs that are 

looking for a weakness to access the State’s computer systems.  Sen. Burns asked who was hitting the 

State’s computer system and for what purpose.  Mr. Smith said they will set up automated programs 

that keep attacking a network.  They are looking for legacy systems that have not been patched.  For 

example, if you have an old version of Word and Microsoft security patches, they are probing to see 

if you have installed those and if not they use those security weaknesses to attack your system.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that Mr. Smith made reference to the State’s strategic goals and direction for 

information technology - she asked if those were in writing because she would like to know what the 

State Information Technology Governance (SITG) Committee is going to be working from.  Mr. 

Smith said he sent his five year strategic plan to the Commissioners for review.  They will either 

agree or let him know that something was missed.  In this way the agencies’ business agenda will be 

filtered into the IT Technology agenda and he will get an understanding where the agencies at large 

want to go with technology.  He said OIT has been meeting with the SITG Committee members 

individually to explain what OIT is proposing on the bigger issues such as cyber security or disaster 

recovery.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if OIT had a timeline for when they anticipated being ready to implement their 

plans.  Mr. Smith said the SITG Committee is an on-going Committee so there will not be an end.  

The Committee plans to meet sometime this quarter and will continue with on-going meetings, 

reporting to the Governor four times a year.   

 

Sen. Johnson asked what the status was of the strategic, enterprise-wide plan for the State’s IT needs 

that Mr. Smith referenced.  Mr. Smith said OIT has published a five year plan and will use the SITG 

Committee to validate it.   

 

Chair Katz referred to the two million probes a day on the State’s systems and asked if they were 

looking for Social Security numbers or are just trying to cause havoc and destruction.  Mr. 

Chakravarty said they usually have three objectives.  First, to find personal and vital information and 

monetize it.  Second, in the government sector there is the activist who wants to embarrass the 

government for whatever decision the government has made.  Lastly, there are those that just want to 

prove a point and are looking for glory.     
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Chair Katz asked how much of OIT’s $140 million budget is spent on cyber security.  Mr. Smith 

believes OIT was spending about 2% of their budget on cyber security, noting that he thought that 

amount was too low.   

 

Senator Burns asked what assurance the State has that they are not finding holes in the computer 

system and if they do, how do you know and retrieve the information.  Mr. Smith said there is no 

guarantee and it is very hard to find an agency that has not been breached so you just have to keep an 

eye on it.  OIT has tools that look for concerted efforts from bad actors and now are being proactive 

with what is going on in the network.  He said there are seven or eight agencies that have more 

privately identifiable information and, under Mr. Chakravarty’s leadership, OIT worked with those 

agencies directly and created a three tier approach.  The first tier is a base line that is they had better 

be doing these seven things because it is what we have to do.  Second tier measures which cost a little 

bit more money but it will give us a better feeling of security, and then a third tier.  Mr. Smith said 

OIT tries to meet with the agencies monthly to institute the practices.  He noted they have to watch 

for both internal and external breaches.    

 

Sen. Burns asked if OIT knows when there is a breach.  Mr. Chakravarty believes they do.  They have 

automated notification systems that alert them, they have federal partners that monitor what is called 

the dark net so if somebody is boosting that they have breached the State of Maine or somebody has 

discovered State of Maine access, the Bureau of Homeland Security lets OIT know when they notice 

anything.  He said the one good thing is Maine has very strong partnerships with the Maine 

Emergency Management, the Universities, the Public Children’s Center, Federal partnerships, etc. so 

they are all trying to do the same thing which is to watch out for signs, but said there are no absolute 

guarantees.   

 

Chair Katz asked if OIT determines, or believes, there has been a data breach what is their protocol 

for informing the public.  Mr. Chakravarty said about a year ago the CIO and the Director of Maine 

Emergency Management put in place the Cyber Security Incidents Response Team.  At a minimum, 

the CIO and Director would convene a team which has two goals.  First, that the Governor and the 

Legislature get consistent and timely information about what is being done and the status.  Second 

they want technicians doing the technical thing and the public information officers doing the public 

information.  He said the current work flow is between the agency that may have been affected, for 

example, the Department of Labor.  Between the agency, OIT, DAFS, Maine Emergency 

Management and the Governor’s Office would come together very fast, no matter who learns of the 

breach first, and try to answer some basic questions.  First, is it really a breach because there are a 

number of events that do not rise to that level.  For example, if a group of hackers just managed to 

inflict what is called a denial of service where they overwhelm your site and your site just does not 

have breathing space, it dies.  Mr. Chakravarty said that is embarrassing, but there is no breach, all 

they have done is to bring your site down.  The Committee that comes together tries to get a sense of 

what the incident is and if they think there is a breach they immediately reach out to their insurance 

provider.  He said Maine has $3 million dollar coverage and as part of the condition of the insurance, 

they absolutely need to talk with the insurance company.  He said they cannot talk with anyone prior 

to that.  Once they have done that, assuming the insurance company concurs that there has been a 

breach, they will have a large part in managing the public messaging.  Mr. Chakravarty noted that 

they would work with the Governor’s Office, Public Information Officers, Homeland Security 

Advisor, and insurance provider for what the public information will be. 

 

Chair Katz asked why the State would be delegating what kind of public response there ought to be to 

an insurance company.  Mr. Smith said maybe delegating is a stronger word than what they would 

use.  He said OIT works with them in a partnership.  He said that OIT has talked with other states that 

have been breached and learned that it was not the insurance money they received, but the expertise 

they got from people in the insurance company who are dealing with breaches every day.  Mr. Smith 

thought some companies that have been breached held that information too long and he wants to 
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make sure the State does not do that.  Mr. Chakravarty said that part of the terms of the insurance 

coverage is the State will have to work with them and they will help with the forensics, etc.   

 

Rep. Campbell said OIT appears to be a large portion of each Department’s budget and asked how 

costs look for the future.  Are they going to be so grand that the Departments are not going to be able 

to operate, or are they going to be able to get their IT budget expenses under control?  Mr. Smith said 

technology is expensive and there are some costs that are beyond the control of any technology 

organization.  He said OIT constantly looks for opportunities to reduce and contain costs, but some 

are beyond their control because of the industry.    

 

Rep. Campbell asked if there was a redistribution of needs throughout the Departments in the last 

budget that created such a shock for IT costs and is the cost more under control.  Mr. Smith said for 

every budget process OIT goes through a process.  Cyber security and disaster recovery are new 

things and as OIT introduces them there is a cost associated with those.   

 

Sen. Johnson referred to Recommendation 3-C and asked how it related to OIT’s executive level 

group that is setting direction across departments for IT.  He said for some level the State needs to be 

able to say you cannot expose data in this way or cannot isolate this information in this application, 

however it is structured, because it is not going to be match able with information of other 

departments when they need to do so.  He asked if that is something the executive group is going to 

look seriously at because he does not think that OIT should be able to just dictate things to other 

departments, but on the other hand you cannot have a department ignoring what is important to the 

overall information needs of the State and doing their own thing.   Mr. Smith said that Sen. Johnson 

was right and that is a good example of what the group does.  They are charged with looking across 

agencies and disaster recovery, cyber security, reuse of applications, etc.  He said over the years you 

build a silo approach to data because there was not the need to share it, and although some agencies 

do share information it is somewhat arduous.  He said OIT is trying to use the data analytical group to 

look at tools, what the industry and other states are doing to determine how the information can be 

shared.   

 

Sen. Burns asked if Mr. Smith was referring to IT projects not State projects when he referred to 

projects that do not work.  Mr. Smith said he was talking about agency and State projects combined.   

 

Sen. Burns asked how is the State able to keep up with the rapid technology changes with the staff 

they have.  Mr. Smith said what States are looking at is a bifurcation of the workforce so the State 

will be serving two different components going forward: supporting legacy systems and then the 

newer technologies that are coming in.  OIT has reinstituted an intern program and noted that 75% of 

their interns have become full-time employees, but he does not think people are going to stay thirty 

years.  He said most states are looking at the baby boom retirement and know these people will be 

leaving and the workforce coming in will not be the same.  He said it is a challenge.   

 

 › Discussion of Possible Alternatives for Legislative Oversight and Support of IT matters  

 

Chair Katz noted that at a prior GOC meeting there was discussion of the appropriate role of the 

Legislature in the oversight of OIT.  He said there were a couple of GOC members with expertise in 

the IT area and the rest of the members are generalists and do not feel capable of understanding the 

technical details.  An idea that came up was a special legislative committee whose job it would be to 

oversee IT issues in the State as opposed to the responsibility being with one of the policy committees 

as part of everything else they do.   

 

Mr. Smith said OIT and Commissioner Rosen have talked about that possibility and would support 

having a body that understands IT because when thinking about IT decisions, they are all business 

decisions not IT decisions.  You need to have someone looking at whether the dollars are going in the 

right place, the strategy is correct, etc.  He said beyond the expense for IT, it is strategic because the 
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decisions made today are going to impact what happens five or ten years from now.  There should be 

an organization to review IT ideas and do brainstorming sessions and work together to decide where 

the State is going to spend their money and what is the State’s strategy.  Even though strategies came 

from OIT that does not mean they are the right strategies, it only means they have industry 

knowledge, they think they know where States and industry is going, but they could be missing things 

so there is a need for some sort of vetting body.   

 

Commissioner Rosen said on behalf of OIT and DAFS in general, they appreciate the opportunity the 

GOC has offered, both with report back and the discussion of how the Legislature wants to embrace, 

understand and have a discussion regarding IT.  He said the current structure in the Legislature does 

not necessarily provide an effective audience to have such a discussion and then go beyond that.  So 

to have the GOC looking at that and interested in making a recommendation or trying to influence the 

structure, is much appreciated.   

 

Commissioner Rosen said ,from their view, the Legislature is essentially the board of directors of 

State government and one of the fundamental issues they are all confronted with is what the expense 

and strategic plan is as it relates to technology.  He said it is not just the expenses, but the public’s 

expectation for the delivery of services.  Under the current structure, the State and Local Government 

(SLG) Committee is the Committee of oversight for all of DAFS.  The IT discussion comes up in a 

piece meal fashion with other Legislative committees and then the AFA Committee, which goes 

through a lot of work in a very compressed amount of time, there is not opportunity for a strategic 

discussion.  Commissioner Rosen said they were talking to the GOC today about the Executive 

Branch but the Legislature may be having a different conversation with the Judicial Branch and the 

Legislative Branch regarding their technology budgets and strategic plans.  So it is a broader state 

strategic view than just the Executive Branch.  The Commissioner supported the thought of having 

some entity in the Legislature interested in embracing the IT subject matter.  He personally does not 

think you need to include a lot of experts in terms of technology on the committee.  It is good to have 

some fundamental information, but it is really an enthusiasm to become a champion of the issue so 

you are seen among your colleagues and the Legislature as an authoritative voice to weigh in when 

considering departments’ strategic proposals.  Commissioner Rosen did not have a specific 

recommendation on the alternatives the GOC had discussed other than having a membership that is of 

the body as opposed to having members outside of government.  You can bring in any outside 

expertise to appear before the committee, but the committee itself should be a unit of the Legislative 

Branch.     

 

Commissioner Rosen referred to the 2% of State budgets spent on IT and said he did not honestly 

know whether that is too much or too little.  He thinks part of the exercise they are going through with 

the SITG Committee is to determine that.  He said everyone knows that the consumption of the 

services is dramatically increasing and the public’s expectation is that it be available so they can 

perform all the functions on certain devices and that takes a lot of investment and money.  He said 

that is the kind of conversation that is needed - is the State prepared to make that investment, do they, 

as policy makers, want to make that investment.  Based on the consumption of services, they could 

say the budget should be increasing.  The Commissioner said currently they do not have a chance to 

have that conversation and then look across government to say here is the plan and the approach to 

execute it.   

 

Rep. Duchesne said members serve on other committees and they often deal with the departments 

who described OIT with an adjective ahead of it.  He said it appears there is a gap between OIT and 

the Departments themselves and that the Commissioner expressed that IT is a growing expense.  He 

said the departments may be feeling that they are picking up that expense at the cost of eliminating 

other positions to pay for that and don’t know how to pay for IT costs without robbing other 

capacities they need.  He asked if OIT was discussing with individual departments their IT needs.   
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Commissioner Rosen said that discussion takes place during the budget development process.  He 

said clearly there are some departments that have funding from sources other than the General Fund 

that will drive technology investment.  That funding source says they want certain technology 

improvements and here is the money to make the investment which has to be completed by a certain 

time.  Another department may only receive General Funds and, although they may like to make that 

investment, they cannot unless they look at their operation more closely and make a determination as 

to whether they think a particular technology is going to provide the capacity they are looking for and 

simply have to find a way to fund it.  Commissioner Rosen said what he thinks is difficult is when 

you are trying to manage a department and your approach is you want to dramatically increase the  

consumption of technology, but also want to hold on to the budget they currently have.  So the 

interim discussion is that they have to be more disciplined and if there is something you can’t afford 

then you can’t afford it.  If you do have the capacity within your budget, then we need to sit down and 

help you identify how those efficiencies can offset the costs.         

 

Rep. Duchesne asked how much discussion there is about each department’s IT needs.  Mr. Smith 

said OIT discusses and works with every agency on their IT needs.  OIT would not do any project 

without the agency going into partnership with them, but the problem is there are other things that get 

expensive like disaster recovery.  You could make the point that every agency should have a person 

in charge of business continuity, but that is another expense.   Agencies need someone in charge of 

privacy because it is not always a technology problem, it is also about protecting against did someone 

put a social security number on a report that should not have been there.  It takes people to review that 

stuff and that is part of their challenge. 

 

Rep. Campbell asked how much of OIT’s expenses and budget are driven by regulatory demands or 

requirements that are perhaps forced upon them that are redundant or not necessary and is there 

anything that can be done about it.  Commissioner Rosen said that many departments view cost 

components like cyber security, disaster recovery etc. as a cost that ought to be funded either as a 

direct appropriation or in a way that does not necessarily need to be recovered through the 

departments, which is the way it is currently being done.  He said a department comes in and says I 

want “x, y or z” and OIT develops a budget and cost and then it is the Department’s business decision 

on whether to proceed.  However, there is more and more of the IT function that will need to be seen 

as a cost of doing business for the State just like the costs associated with the buildings being heated, 

lit and functional.  Commissioner Rosen said there are some core functions now that are being seen as 

needing a universal level funding.  He said the State does not currently have that kind of model.             

 

Chair Katz said the State now has the enterprise model and asked if the Commissioner was saying 

there would be a different model.  Commissioner Rosen said he thinks the enterprise model works 

well for the costs he just described that deals directly with the departmental needs.  However, it is not 

working well for those situations for example where some capital is needed to modernize the system, 

to move out of some of the legacy systems, or to walk into an initiative.  The State does not have a 

good source for that type of additional funding.   

 

The Committee thanked Commissioner Rosen and the OIT staff for their report back and for 

answering the Committee’s questions.          

 

Chair Katz asked Director Ashcroft if there was any other action the GOC needed to take regarding 

OIT’s report back.  The Director said for the Committee’s next meeting she will have the draft letter 

the GOC wants to send to the Legislative Council regarding what action they would like to see taken 

regarding IT. 
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-  Maine Economic Improvement Fund   

 

 › UMS Report Back on Status of Action to Address Report Recommendations and Changes To    

   Allocation Process for MEIF   
 

Chancellor Page summarized his Testimony to the GOC.  (A copy of Testimony of James H. Page, 

Chancellor University of Maine System, is attached to the Meeting Summary.)   

 

Rep. Duchesne referred to the MEIF Task Force Report that was submitted in the Fall of 2014 and 

asked if the Chancellor knew if good things came out of that Report.  Chancellor Page believes the 

Report did have an influence on the Legislature’s decision to increase UMS’ funding, but he does not 

know how the Report was used by the Legislature or others.  He hoped the Legislature found the 

Report a productive and supportive document.  He said UMS believes that in the future the 

Legislature should be looking to increase the number even more. 

 

Rep. Duchesne noted that there are a number of legislators worried about the forestry industry and he 

was glad to hear that the University is involved.  He asked if there was anything going on now at the 

University that might help save the forestry industry after the bio mass disappears.  Chancellor Page 

said there were many initiatives underway.  Some are in direct research as in bio fuel and some in 

terms of economic research and studies about how to improve the supply chain and the rest to reduce 

cost and make the Maine wood basket more financially attractive.  He said he was not aware of any 

silver bullets, but said there are a great number of the University’s best people who are actively 

working with the State and with private industry to try to find a solution because they are well aware 

that it is a linchpin of our economy and the State will not do well if the natural resources economy 

doesn’t do well.  Rep. Duchesne asked if UMS had a source for information where he could stay up to 

date on that.  The Chancellor said he would get that information for him. 

 

Chair Katz asked if UMS was participating in any way in the federal project on the biomass and 

forestry industry issues that is going on as well.  The Chancellor said there are members of the faculty 

and research staff who are advising on that work and he will forward their names.   

 

Chair Katz said that the GOC was going to be discussing the possible need for an overall formal 

economic development plan and part of that revolves around picking winners or losers and ultimately 

about where the emphasis will be put.  He noted in the Chancellor’s comments the limitation of 

having the MEIF targeting seven sectors and asked if Chancellor Page had any comment about 

whether continuing to have a limitation to a specific number of sectors is appropriate.  Also whether 

there ought to be some review about the continued viability of it being these seven because he did not 

know how many years the current seven have been in place.  Chancellor Page said some focus 

number is good so that it is not spent on all things and they become a mile wide and an inch deep, but 

almost all of the technologies that are on the list and, many UMS could usefully discuss besides, have 

undergone enormous evolution, and even revolution, in the last ten to twelve years.  He thinks a good 

comprehensive review that looks and says is this the right mix for the Maine economy, for our 

strengths and for where the economy is going would be welcomed and he would be very pleased if 

some of UMS’ people with their expertise in the economy and the various areas could contribute to 

that discussion.  The Chancellor thinks it is time and would encourage that discussion to happen, but 

you may emerge from it right back to something very close to what you have now.   

 

Rep. Campbell said a lot of legislators are frustrated that the only time the Legislature hears from 

UMS is when it is looking for money.  He recently attended an energy conference out of state that had 

experts from everywhere, but one of the panelists was from UMS and he spoke about what the 

University is doing in terms of off shore energy.  No else there could come close to what is going on 

in Orono.   
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Rep. Campbell gave an example of information he received from someone from UMS regarding a bill 

he had filed in the last session regarding waste.  He said UMS is an overlooked resource and with the 

R&D and technologies in Orono and other campuses the Legislature is overlooking a real asset that 

could help them with public policy.  He thinks the Legislature should be looking to the University for 

more than just what information they are providing the Legislature because some legislators need 

help in public policy.   

 

Chancellor Page said UMS has always tried to make clear that it has hundreds of experts in various 

fields.  The overwhelming majority of them are dealing with issues that are relevant to the State and 

in many instances, are on the cutting edge of economic and social issues having to do with the State.  

The Chancellor said UMS will try to do a better job in making clear to legislators those kinds of 

expertise they have available, and hopes there would be no hesitation by any legislator to ask 

questions or seek help from the University.  He said if the University does not have the information 

they will get it, and part of UMS’ job is to serve the Legislature in identifying and evaluating policy, 

technologies and methods to move the economy forward. 

 

Rep. Duchesne noted the Mitchell Center’s researchers and staff have been very helpful with 

weighing in on solid waste policy. 

 

Rep. McLellean said he also serves on the Education and Cultural Affairs Committee and noted the 

phenomenal change he has seen in UMS’ relationship with the Legislature since Chancellor Page has 

been at UMS.  The Chancellor answers questions when Committee members ask them and he and his 

staff have been open to getting involved in different things that he did not have time to talk about 

now, but wanted to say the change since he has been a legislator is incredible.   

 

The GOC thanked Chancellor Page for his report back.   

 

• Review Status of Open Recommendations From OPEGA’s 2006 Report on Economic  

   Development Programs in Maine  

 

  -   Continued Discussion of Potential Statutory Changes and Resources Needed to Support  

 Development of an Economic Development Strategy  

 

 -  Continued Discussion of Potentially Tasking OPEGA With Reviews of Individual Economic  

     Development Programs 

 

Director Ashcroft said the purpose of the GOC’s discussion at this meeting was to talk more specifically 

about what might need to be done, either statutorily or resource wise, to put the Maine Economic Growth 

Council (MEGC) in a position to develop an economic development strategy or plan and what that might 

look like.  She said since the last GOC meeting both the Maine Development Foundation (MDF) and she 

has been reviewing what other states have built into their statute and/or their economic development plans 

and now are ready to talk about some of those details.  She reminded them that the GOC is working 

towards putting together legislation that will ultimately drive economic development program evaluation. 

 

As a follow on from the GOC’s discussion with the Chancellor, Mr. Breen wanted the Committee to be 

aware of MDF’s involvement in the forestry industry issues.  MDF was asked in May to get involved in 

supporting the federal delegation and the federal agency family on trying to explore how they could help 

more with the revitalization of the forestry industry and the hard hit communities.  He said UMS has been 

a core planning partner for getting federal and other support for the forestry industry, and entire Maine 

economy.  They have also been working on a long term road map of where the markets are, where they 

are going and which markets Maine can be most competitive in.  He said with the mills going down and 

the pressures on biomass there is about 3 million tons of soft wood pulp, primarily in Eastern Maine, that 

does not have heavy demand.  He said there is opportunity there to attract a wave of investment in forest 

products in Maine, but the questions are what kind of investment should they be seeking, and what has a 
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chance of being competitive over the next twenty to fifty years.  He said MDF will be working with the 

industry and the University of Maine on a global market assessment in addition to being a technical 

resource on products that can be created.  Mr. Breen said USM will be involved in both of those pieces.  

In a more direct way, there is a lot of activity around a vision for the reuse of the Old Town mill that 

involves various partnerships with the University, both as a research partner and maybe even a customer 

for the combined heat and power for that facility.   

 

Mr. Breen said MDF has looked at approximately twelve to fifteen different states or regions in terms of 

what they have done for an economic development plan, but they have not delved deeply on exactly what 

those states did and, in a lot of cases, they could not get the cost of those efforts.  He said a well written 

plan is far different than a well-executed strategy.  You may argue that the well written plan is the least 

important element of actually executing on that strategy with persistence and seeing a payoff for that 

particular region or state.  So bear in mind that the question of which regions are doing well and 

competing for those next opportunities is a very different question than who has a coherent and thought 

out plan.   He said at the top level they think the MDF and MEGC statutes are adequate to describe the 

ambition of what they think the Committee is trying to potentially create.  Mr. Breen thinks the biggest 

thing that is missing is the inter-relationship, as the Legislature sees it, between the creation of the plan 

itself and how you would like the many agencies, including the independent agencies like the higher 

education systems, to take account of the strategic plan in programming their resource allocations and in 

their own departmental or systems strategic plans.  He thinks the question of operationalization of the 

strategy might be an area that you have more discussion with the LCRED Committee and other 

colleagues about how to figure out how it should work so MEGC is not just directed to produce a 

strategic economic plan and present it to a set of committees, but it is expected that the rest of the 

Legislature and the Executive Branch will take account of that strategy in defining budgets and initiatives.  

Mr. Breen said the first big observation they have is about implementation process, setting some kind of 

broad expectation that it cannot just be a plan. 

 

Mr. Breen said the other thing that MDF keeps coming back to is the point that it needs to have a global 

perspective.  He said a lot of time you only look at the industries and information you currently have, the 

outlet for preserving or driving marginal growth in those existing industries versus the question of, 

globally speaking, where you can leverage the next set of opportunities.  MDF sees that as one of the big 

drivers of cost of this strategy development effort.  It is a lot cheaper to do a product that lacks that 

element than one that has it and Mr. Breen believes one or more of the GOC members have said if we do 

this we should do it right.  He said obviously if they reach a place over time in the legislative process 

where a much less ambitious undertaking is what is really feasible, we would make the most out of that, 

but we would rather do it right in terms of having something that is a resource to get objective 

comprehensive global perspective of where Maine can compete.   

 

Mr. Breen referred to Sen. Katz’s earlier comments about how having a strategy inherently involves 

picking winners and losers.  He said his experience in having done strategic planning in a private sector 

organization is that it picks the winners, but not the losers. That is to say you do not stop keeping the 

lights on because you have a new particular area of strategic investment.  There may be many other things 

that continue to carry their own weight as mature industries or as foundation elements of a business or an 

economy.  He said you are not necessarily picking the losers.  What you are trying to do is pick the places 

where there should be an overemphasis or concentration of future investment and effort.  He said that 

does not mean that you disinvest everything else going on.  Mr. Breen said what you are trying to do is 

figure out where you should concentrate your attention as policy makers, leaders and advocates and the 

market will pick winners and losers over time based on that.             

 

Mr. Breen said we also have to be realistic that the work to develop a strategy will take time.  From the 

information MDF found for other states, it has taken ten to fourteen months to really do it right and that is 

a combination of the scoping and, making sure a lot of stakeholders are involved.  It’s recognized that the 

strategic planning process is valuable even more than the final plan itself so it is important having your 

industry, research institutes and others buying into it and having a process that is transparent where 
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people have a chance to advocate for the visions and strategies that they have.  That competition of ideas 

will likely take place over a period of months.  Mr. Breen said ten to fourteen months has been typical of 

the processes that Mr. Neale has reviewed.   

 

Mr. Breen said MDF has not had the opportunity to dig into how much development of an economic 

development plan may cost.  He said they have not gotten information on what you (the 

GOC/Legislature) would want to do to build a true budget for these things.  He said again this is only 

based on other examples and the range might be from $200,000 to a million dollars from examples MDF 

has reviewed.  Mr. Breen said probably the median would be around $400,000.  MDF looked at a lot of 

things and came back to what they told the GOC at their July meeting which is that the original budget for 

the MEGC was about half a million over the biennium and that is probably not far off for a decent 

estimate.  They currently have an allocation of $110,000 over the biennium just to produce Measures of 

Growth.  It costs MDF about $130,000 over the biennium to do that work and that is one piece.  Mr. 

Breen thinks it realistically does take $350,000 to $400,000 to do a very forward, credible statewide 

economic strategy plan and that figure makes sense from the examples they have been reviewing.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if the $400,000 Mr. Breen referred to was to develop the plan and MDF would 

need that amount of money or is more upfront and then every five years you spend “X” amount of dollars 

to see where you are.  Mr. Breen said he thinks they ought to figure out the upfront costs of building the 

plan, which you do not need to do every year, and then the cost of trying to track and create accountability 

around implementation of the plan.  The kind of metrics in Measures of Growth is one piece, but not the 

whole of it.  He said, in fact, Measures of Growth was originally contemplated to track such a plan so 

they would want to contemplate revising Measures of Growth accordingly.  He said it makes a lot of 

sense to him to do as the statute says a plan that looks out five to seven years and then reviewing your five 

year plan every couple of years instead of every year.  Having a five year horizon with a review every 

couple of years makes a lot of sense to him based on his experience of doing this in other sectors.  You 

may not revise the plan every two years, but you dig in, report back, identify where some positions are 

off, acknowledge where strategy would have required more investment than what materialized and you 

say does that mean we are not committed to that strategy or does it mean it is going to take longer to 

realize a payoff on that strategy for the State.  Checking back every biennium on a long-range plan that 

transcends the biennium makes sense.  Mr. Breen said given that institutional memories are short in the 

term limits environment, as well as the budgeting process, he would advocate splitting whatever you think 

the total amount of resource needed is split into even chunks every fiscal year.  He said even if the 

expenses are going to be more in the first year of the first biennium this is undertaken and will be 

dramatically less in the second year.  MDF can probably manage that cash flow issue internally.  Then in 

the third and fourth year you might start out lower and then ramp back up to a full revision of the plan as 

you go across the four or five year cycle.  Again MDF could probably manage that cash flow internally.   

 

Sen. Johnson asked what Mr. Breen saw as the scope of any strategy or plan and how it would be set up 

such that agencies, including the University, would take into account the economic development plan or 

strategy in their own efforts.  

 

Mr. Breen said MDF wanted to highlight that for the Committee.  Obviously MEGC or MDF has no 

oversight responsibility over those other agencies so he thinks the question is how you could establish 

some expectation in the statutory language for other agencies to at least be held accountable for reflecting 

that economic strategy in their own operating plan.  He said DECD will still have to have its own agency 

plan, the UMS will still have to have its own strategic plan, but writing language in statute about 

expecting them to take account of the economic strategy that you have paid to produce would at least 

provide that impetus and hold agencies somewhat accountable for implementation.   

 

Sen. Johnson clarified then that MDF/MEGC is not going to try to suggest to them things they should do, 

but is going to identify that there is an intersection, interest, opportunities or impacts being proposed in 

the plan that should be reflected upon.  Mr. Breen said MEGC/MDF will deliver whatever the Legislature 

is seeking, but they would suggest developing a long-range plan and if the long-range plan that also gave 
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some view of what it would take to get from present state to the desired long-term goal.  Mr. Breen would 

think that the Legislature would want from MDF/MEGC the feathering out of strategies and those would 

implicate what other agencies are doing.  If you want University research to increase by “X” over a ten 

year period to be competitive with other states, you would want to see that dialogue advanced by the 

University System and then have the Education and AFA Committees carrying that dialogue.   

 

Mr. Neale said in response to Sen. Johnson’s comments he thinks he is talking about where the current 

Measures of Growth Report leaves off.  Mr. Neale has been working on the Measures of Growth Report 

for five years and every year when they are close to finalizing the Report they have the discussion about 

how useful is the Report as a tool, and are there next steps they could take.  The time and resource limits, 

however, have kept them from being able to do that.  He said with the changes being talked about, 

whether they are statutory or funding, would allow MEGC to take that next step.   

 

Mr. Neale said with Measures of Growth MEGC looks a lot internally at what Maine is doing, what it is 

doing well and what it is doing poorly, but they do not do the global piece.  Maine may do something 

extremely well in the State, but it you cannot compete at the national level or international level, that may 

not be where you want to be spending resources.  He thinks that is a critical element that has been 

missing.   

 

Chair Katz said OPEGA has been looking at other states’ statutes related to economic development plans  

He thought the GOC could get Mr. Breen, Mr. Neale and Director Ashcroft’s thoughts about the critical 

elements that ought to be included as the members of the GOC decide, as a Committee, how to move this 

matter ahead.   

 

Director Ashcroft said she has looked at what other states had in their statutes and reviewed MEGC’s 

statute to decide where, or if, it might be worthwhile to bolster MEGC’s statute and what specifically 

should go in there.  She said it seems there are several phases that are laid out in most of the statutes and 

in the current MEGC statute the Council is responsible for establishing the development, maintenance and 

the evaluation of a plan so those three things are already expectations, but she was not sure they were all 

fully reflected in the rest of the statutory language.  Director Ashcroft said what is not in MEGC’s statute 

is any responsibility for implementation of the plan.  She had picked up on the same point that Mr. Breen 

was talking about in terms of getting it operationalized.   

 

Director Ashcroft gave the GOC her observations of what is in MEGC’s statute already versus what she 

saw in other state statutes to highlight where the Committee might want to have discussion about whether 

statutory change is needed.    (A copy of MEGC’s Statute is attached to the Meeting Summary.)   

 

Director Ashcroft referred to § 929-B – 2.  Process.  She said other states have more specifics regarding 

process in terms of who is to be included and whose viewpoints are to get included.  It is her observation 

that the makeup of the Council itself accomplishes a lot of what the other states might have been after.  

However, the GOC could add language to specify that there should be some sort of public input process 

and what the Committee would like that process to look like in terms of whether it is public hearings or it 

is the kind of work that Mr. Breen described earlier with getting stakeholder input.  Director Ashcroft said 

she did not see those things spelled out specifically in the process piece.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said when she reviewed what other states were doing it seemed to her that MEGC’s 

statute was lacking specifics about what the expected interactions were with for example, the Governor 

and legislative committees.  She referred to Massachusetts’ statute and it says you will meet with the 

committees, you will have public hearings, you will discuss it, you will bring in stakeholders and she 

thinks that is what is missing.  She said there is no follow through at all built into MEGC’s statute and the 

only way you are going to do that, in her opinion, is say this will happen and it will happen at specific 

times.  Rep. Mastraccio said she did not mean every two years, but noted economic development is 

specific to Administrations and changes in the Legislature and that is when things go in different 

directions.  She said if you are going to have an economic development plan you have to have some buy 
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in from whoever is there and if it is going to change, everybody needs to be able to say why it is 

changing.   

 

Mr. Breen agreed with Rep. Mastraccio about being more specificity on how the cycle is expected to 

occur.  He said he thinks the question you have to ask yourself in designing this process is do you want 

MEGC and MDF to try to create a plan that a given executive administration has adopted, or will adopt, 

or is MEGC and MDF expected to develop a plan based on cross sector perspectives that are one step 

removed from State government and the exercise potentially useful influence with those in State 

government and elsewhere to get the plan communicated and implemented.  He said that will guide how 

the process should work.  Historically he felt the influence of an organization like MDF is most powerful 

if they are not tied to the change overs of the political cycle but frankly are trying to set the stage for 

critical strategies and components that they hope candidates would, in various ways, adopt outside the 

political process itself. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio said what Mr. Breen said sounds good in theory, but in the Legislature it is too easy to 

ignore that and she wants something that everyone involved agrees on because it so important.   

 

Director Ashcroft said she thinks that is where they were all going and she thinks of it more as 

implementation of the plan rather than process of developing the plan.  Who are the groups that need to be 

made aware of the plan and what are the expectations that they would somehow weave that into their own 

thinking.  She thinks that includes the Governor, Legislature and the other groups Mr. Breen mentioned.  

She said she agrees with Rep. Mastraccio and that issue needs to be thought about in terms of who is it 

going to go to, how often are they going to have the discussions, what are the forums for the discussions 

going to be and what are the expectations, if there are any, about how people are going to take that and 

use it.  Director Ashcroft said that would be the purpose of continually monitoring through Measures of 

Growth things like how is Maine doing against the plan and if things are not going well then you have to 

ask the root cause questions about why not.   

 

Chair Katz noted that in looking at the experiences in other states some have had more continuing buy in 

than others and the Director might ask in discussions with her colleagues why that is.  He said some may 

be because of personalities and others could be because the statute was designed well enough so that it 

encouraged continued buy in in a structured way. 

 

Sen. Johnson said one thing they should do is set an expectation as a Legislature that agencies will send 

us their reflections on the strategy and plan and how what is in will impact their efforts, for example with 

regard to new opportunities that should be pursued.  He thinks that would be a valuable way to leverage 

and increase the discussion that they need to have around how do we fund initiatives, re-align activities 

and create opportunities.   

 

Rep. Duchesne thinks the rubber hits the road in the AFA Committee.  That is where the Legislature 

makes up all its priorities and decides where the money is going to be spent.  He said this would probably 

need to be a conversation between the MEGC/MDF and the AFA Committee.   

 

Director Ashcroft said in the Council’s statute and also contained in other states’ statute are provisions 

that direct what the content of the plan or things the plan should include that strike her more as areas that 

should be considered developing the plan.  She is not sure that these things need to be talked about 

directly in the plan so much as the plan should say here is how we took into consideration “X, Y, Z”, so 

looking at it more globally.  She said there was one state that said economic development should be 

thought about broadly.  Director Ashcroft said she might propose taking some of the” let’s consider” 

items and put them in a process piece as opposed to setting it up such that the strategy of the plan itself 

has to talk about every one of those because some are broad statements of things you do not want to lose 

sight of in developing a plan.   
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Mr. Breen thought some of the things Director Ashcroft talked about under content are really about the 

process.  She said that was correct.  It is about what should be considered and who to get input from and 

she saw that more logically belonging under process. 

 

Director Ashcroft said in terms of maintaining the plan the current MEGC statute vaguely suggests that 

the plan is to be regularly updated.  She said other states get much more specific about that in terms of 

there will be an annual review and update or, as Mr. Breen suggested, every couple of years might be the 

appropriate timeframe to do that.  Other states’ statutes also talk about what is supposed to happen 

following that update of the plan.  Director Ashcroft said the GOC might think about adding something 

that is more specific and that would go to Rep. Mastraccio’s point of making sure we know what the 

schedule is so it does not get lost given term limits.   

 

Director Ashcroft said there is a section in MEGC’s statute that talks about what the contents of the 

strategy or plan should include.  She did not think it is very specific, but is not sure it needs to be and that 

is where MDF and MEGC would weigh in.  She said there are other states that went to a lot of extremes 

and have very specific language about what the content of the plan should include.  Director Ashcroft 

gave the example that Mississippi has laid out that there are six parts or sections that should be reflected 

in the plan.  She said the GOC has not started thinking about what they would propose get captured under 

a plan.  It might be helpful to get in something general into statute in terms of what that content should be 

as this is always helpful for future years to have some reminder about what it is the GOC was trying to 

accomplish.  Director Ashcroft said she would be in favor of advocating for getting something down that 

says we want to discuss Maine against other states, want goals, measurable objectives and performance 

measures.  She said a lot of states have that and thinks the MEGC is already in position to do that.   

 

Mr. Neale said a lot of other states do have language around some of the specifics.  He said for example, 

New York has ten regional councils and they specify identifying broad goals within strategies and 

expected outcomes so that is quite a bit different than what MEGC is currently doing.  He said that has 

not been specified in the statute so he thinks something along those lines would be helpful in bringing it 

down to actionable specific steps by the Legislature, by agencies, or whoever might have a role to play in 

it.   

 

Director Ashcroft said some of the states have language in their statute that is broader than she thinks 

would be useful.  She likes the idea of adding just a little bit of specificity so that everybody knows what 

it is we are shooting for, what it is we are trying to fund, etc. 

 

Rep. Sanderson agreed the statute could be more specific, but thought if it got too specific that may hinder 

the MEGC’s ability to be fluid in developing an economic development plan.  She asked if Director 

Ashcroft would caution against that.  Director Ashcroft said she would.  Mr. Breen said the nature of a 

strategic plan is that you want it to be able to be broad, especially if it is long range.  He thinks that if the 

legislative dialogue proceeds if it doesn’t look like you can resource as ambitious an approach as they are 

recommending, then being able to get more specific at that point and say what could we do within those 

resources would be helpful.  Mr. Breen did not know if you would have to go super detailed on the front 

end if you are advancing a pretty ambitious and fairly strategic concept of what you want.  But if you 

don’t get back anything useful, then you would want to get more specific about what had to be contained 

in the plan.    

 

Sen. Johnson said an aspect that might be important is for MEGC to look at opportunities, internationally, 

regionally and locally, and ask how those relate to or play into Maine’s strengths or particular 

disadvantages.  

 

Director Ashcroft said in terms of who is to implement the plan she thinks that there needs to be 

something added to statute that speaks to what the GOC has been talking about for making other agencies 

at least aware of it but also somehow required to actively consider it.  She said in some of the other states 

the organizations like MDF and MEGC that have duties for developing the plan also appear to be the ones 
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that are set up to implement it and we do not have that situation here.  She said MEGC and MDF would 

be serving the role of setting the plan out there and be responsible for monitoring the progress and how 

the plan needs to be tweaked.  They need to make strong recommendations to others who then need to 

implement the plan.  Subsequently, the evaluation part needs to be done to address things if Maine is not 

making progress.  Director Ashcroft said that for the implementation piece the GOC might want to build 

in some specifics of who the plan should be submitted to, who it should be presented to, who needs to be 

having conversations about it and at what intervals.  She said it should not be so rigid that you are too tied 

down, but enough to make an expectation.  Current statute, says that the Council shall report to the 

LCRED Committee, recommend its plan to the Committee biennially at the beginning of each new 

Legislature and that the recommended plan must be used by an organization that was repealed in 1997.  

The Director said in order to have the accountability this section will need thought about in terms of who 

those entities need to be and when. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio thought this was a good example of why naming specific entities in statute could be a 

problem.  She said she never heard from anyone that this organization did not even exist anymore.   

 

Mr. Breen thought there was similar language in DECD’s statute about an economic development plan so 

we should make sure that they are cross referenced to one another.  Even if the name of the department 

changes, presumably there will always be a department with that responsibility.  He did think it would be 

important to set up something to ensure the plan is transmitted not just to the Legislature, but also to the 

Governor, the Boards of Trustee of the higher education systems and other relevant independent 

institutions.  Also perhaps to direct, or at least ask, all of those entities to take account of that economic 

strategy in the development of their own strategies and operating plans.   

 

Director Ashcroft said the evaluation piece, which is required in the current MEGC statute, does not say 

what the scope of that evaluation should be, but it does say MEGC will monitor progress and recommend 

changes.  She thinks that could be done as part of an annual update process, or biennial update.  She noted 

that some other states had more specifics about what those evaluations should include.  It seemed natural 

that at the very least, that evaluation would include taking stock of where we are against the strategies, 

goals, objectives and performance measures that have been embedded in the plan and having a process for 

reporting that out.  Director Ashcroft said that is possibly a piece of what would be getting done in a 

macro level evaluation that is currently the responsibility of DECD.  She said a macro level type 

evaluation is to say how are we doing against our own strategy and plan and how is that looking against 

other states in terms of competitiveness. She thinks more discussion about what makes the most sense for 

evaluating and what kind of form that takes might be warranted.  Director Ashcroft asked the 

MEGC/MDF to give additional thought to that.       

 

Mr. Breen said the scope and the resources being discussed for MEGC/MDF do not include taking over 

the million dollars’ worth of effort that the State is doing on that broad evaluation.  He said as he 

understands it, the reason they have been to meetings over the last months is to discuss whether this could 

in fact be the anchor point for that evaluation to make it more effective or more grounded in a set of 

outcomes that you are evaluating against.  He said the two obviously tie together, but his only concern 

would be is that is a pretty hefty undertaking.  Mr. Breen said they would be outsourcing any exercise like 

that just like DECD does.  He is not sure MEGC/MDF is more equipped than DECD and has not 

consulted with DECD about their vision for this.  He said it is very important to have some ongoing 

impetus from a party with an objective perspective, but you also want the Executive Branch continuing to 

retain responsibility and ownership for a lot of this stuff.  You do not want to shove it all to MEGC’s side 

of the fence and then have it be something that feels like it is being done to them instead of something 

that they continue to own in a real way.  He said there is balance there.   

 

Director Ashcroft agreed and said whatever the scope of the DECD evaluation is or individual program 

evaluations are, it will need to get fed by whatever you are already doing as part of the updating of the 

plan.  So it could affect the scope of the other review if part of MEGC’s updating piece is the 

benchmarking against where we are in the plan.     
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Mr. Breen said that is why doing the ongoing maintenance will be a far greater scope than the Measures 

of Growth is today because Measures of Growth in essence just has to look at data and not look at any 

kind of qualitative assessment of the types of initiatives and their performance.   

 

Director Ashcroft said there are statutory additions or changes to make to the MEGC statute.  She asked 

whether GOC wanted to include those changes within the larger piece of legislation that the GOC is 

working toward putting together on the evaluation piece.  She said another option is to do it as a stand-

alone piece of legislation.  She also did not know if for proposed changes to the MEGC statute to be 

coming from MEGC/MDF as opposed to through the GOC.  She said that has not been talked about at all.   

 

Chair Katz asked for a timeline because he assumed they were talking about who is going to be 

completing this draft legislation.  Are we trying to get something done in the next two months so this 

GOC can have a pride of authorship of what they are coming up with, or are they leaving the task to the 

next GOC.  He noted that there are going to be a lot on new members of the new GOC because of 

legislators not returning and it would be disappointing if the next Committee had to start the discussion 

from almost scratch.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked how far the Director thought the GOC could get so they might have something 

they could look at, or at least have a discussion of, in the next month or two so the next GOC can start 

with something more concrete than this Committee has right now. 

 

Director Ashcroft thought she could commit to bringing back to the GOC a version of the draft legislation 

that incorporated what they have talked about, and the current thinking around it, at the October meeting. 

  

Chair Katz said from the reaction of the GOC members they would ask that the Director have that 

information for the October 6
th
 meeting so they will have a good product to pass along to their successors.   

 

Mr. Breen said it was great to have the GOC members so deeply engaged in this matter in a thoughtful 

way and said that was a rare opportunity for MDF/MEGC and they appreciate it.  He said structurally he 

thinks, in some ways, it is more powerful when many members of the Legislature are really inviting or 

asking an entity like the MEGC to do this work they want and need done than for MEGC to bring it 

forward itself.  He thinks it should be a collaborative effort however the GOC approaches it.  Mr. Breen 

said he did not know where the Committee was with bouncing this off their colleagues on the LCRED 

and other key Committees.  It is funny in a way that they are having the deepest economic development 

strategy discussion in a long time in the GOC versus the LCRED Committee and he hoped that they 

would be equally engaged.  Mr. Breen said it is hard to say what the best approach is to any legislative 

vehicle.  It may depend on how sticky the GOC thinks other elements of that bill are going to be.  If you 

think this element is really important to undertake regardless of other elements and it would command 

some sort of strong consensus  then maybe the GOC would want to split it apart, but they have a better 

sense of that than MDF/MEGC does.   

 

Chair Katz did not think there had been any formal communication with the LCRED Committee.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio, a member of the LCRED Committee, said she has had conversations with various 

members and they are very glad that the GOC is involved in this because there has been so many other 

issues before the LCRED Committee they do not get to discuss economic development plans.  She said  

the Committee has had a difficult time trying to engage DECD in these kinds of discussions.    

 

The members of the GOC thanked Mr. Breen and Mr. Neale for being at the meeting and for their input 

on the discussion of an economic development plan. 
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RECESS 
 

Chair Katz recessed the Government Oversight Committee at 12:22 p.m.  
 

RECONVENED   
 

Chair Katz reconvened the GOC meeting at 1:02 p.m.                                                  

 

NEW BUSINESS  
        

• Presentation of Northern New England Passenger Rail Authority Information Brief 

       

Director Ashcroft thanked the OPEGA staff who worked on the Information Brief, and the management and 

staff of NNEPRA who were very cooperative and responsive throughout the review.  She also thanked MDOT 

and DECD for sharing information OPEGA requested of them and spending time with OPEGA staff to help 

them develop a perspective and context on passenger rail in Maine.     

 

Director Ashcroft and Mr. Kruk summarized the Northern New England Passenger Rail Authority (NNEPRA) 

Information Brief.  (A copy can be found at http://legislature.maine.gov/uploads/originals/final-nnepra-info-

brief-9-12-16-1.pdf or by calling OPEGA.)      

 

GOC members’ comments and questions included: 

 

Sen. Gerzofsky said his understanding on the track maintenance for the rail ties and those types of things is that 

NNEPRA does play a role to make sure those tracks are maintained.  Pan American is the only ones who work 

on the tracks so NNEPRA works with them. He asked Mr. Kruk to repeat what he said regarding that. 

  

Mr. Kruk said NNEPRA does not own the tracks, but will work collaboratively to help improve the tracks.  

NNEPRA might pay for the ties but what they will do is make a plan with Pan Am for needed improvements.  

He said the last part he mentioned was they do not have complete control over the track conditions.  It is a 

collaborative effort.  NNEPRA does not own the line.   

 

Chair Katz asked for clarification on how much track the State owns.  Mr. Kruk said the State owns one mile of 

track.       

 

Sen. Johnson referred to the disruption that occurred in FY15 with the tie replacements and that it had a long 

impact on the Downeaster’s ridership.  It appears to him that NNEPRA is not meeting the needs of customers 

well enough if there are impacts that are preventing people from actually being riders.  He was interested in 

knowing how to address that.   

 

Chair Katz noted that some members of the GOC had other commitments so asked if they would prefer to 

continue with the Information Brief presentation or have the opportunity to just ask their questions about the 

Brief. 

 

Sen. Gerzofsky said there are parts of the Brief that he would like to have explained to him better, but he did not 

think this is the only forum that can happen in.  He is going to introduce a motion for a public hearing and at 

that time he can ask questions to people who he does not believe were involved in the Brief, such as railroad 

experts, people who have expertise other than the people at NNEPRA.  He did not know if OPEGA reached out 

to talk to citizens or to railroad experts and did not know if this meeting was the time to go into that.   

 

Chair Katz said the Senator could ask Mr. Kruk any questions he would like and it is appropriate to ask who 

OPEGA spoke to or didn’t speak to.   

http://legislature.maine.gov/uploads/originals/final-nnepra-info-brief-9-12-16-1.pdf
http://legislature.maine.gov/uploads/originals/final-nnepra-info-brief-9-12-16-1.pdf
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Director Ashcroft said if there are points in the Brief that the GOC would like a better understanding of in terms 

of what it is that OPEGA is trying to explain or how they arrived at their analysis, she thinks today’s meeting 

would be the appropriate time to ask those questions so OPEGA can clarify what they are saying in the Brief.  If 

one of the questions is who did OPEGA speak to, the answer is no they did not reach out to citizens at large.  

OPEGA did receive a number of unsolicited communications during the review and did go through all of those, 

so in that way they did have input from some citizen groups.  She said some of those communications included 

information from some train experts.  Director Ashcroft said OPEGA may not be able to answer the questions 

that members of the Committee have for them, but if there is anything related to the Brief, they would like an 

opportunity to explain that today before the Committee goes into the public comment period. 

 

Sen. Gerzofsky referred to the scope of the review and to him the Brief addresses operations, the role of the 

different agencies that are involved, it mentions the role of the Transportation Committee, etc. but the scope 

also asked for things that are a lot more troubling than where all the dings are.  He said the scope was supposed 

to take into concerns that he had, that constituents had, that they had gotten in touch with him about with regard 

to NNEPRA.  Sen. Gerzofsky said it had to do with how relationships are worked out and that is not addressed 

in the Brief.  He said he asked several times about a contract for a taxi cab service and how that was derived.  

He said that has been explained to him as being federal and he cannot ask those questions, but he would like to 

know how relationships played into the scenario when he has a Chair of the Town Council that owns a taxi cab 

company and gets a sole bid contract.  Sen. Gerzofsky said he does not know the relationship that they had 

together, but NNEPRA was involved.  He did not know what they had to do together in order to get that 

contract when he has twenty-five companies between Portland and Brunswick that never heard of the taxi cab 

contract.  He said that was part of his scope – that he is concerned about not only that the numbers matched up, 

which he never doubted they wouldn’t, but how business is conducted and especially how relationships are at 

play and the perceived conflict of interest of these relationships.  When you start seeing elected government 

officials profiting by some of these transactions, he thinks that is appropriate to have in the scope.  He 

understands you cannot go in and get the actual contract, which bothers him tremendously, but the perception of 

a conflict in some of these areas should be reviewed to see if there are actual conflicts.  Sen. Gerzofsky said 

when you are a member of one of the passenger train support groups and you FOAA a state senator’s personnel 

records because that senator brings a concern to the Government Oversight Committee, which the senator is a 

member of, he finds that disturbing because in his mind that is trying to intimidate a member of the Legislature.  

He is more concerned about the propriety of how things are being done than knowing the relationship between 

the Feds and Pan American.  We are running passenger rail on tracks in the State of Maine and we are told that 

we are expecting a certain schedule of trips on a monthly or yearly basis and then all of a sudden we have to 

shut down the line because thousands of ties that were not right and the excuse given to him was they had a bad 

winter.  He said every year Maine is going to have winter, but now they are looking at closing the Amtrak line 

in Maine for two months and are going to be transporting passengers by bus to Boston.  He thinks that is 

disturbing and that is the maintenance level they are at.  He has been dealing with Pan American for a long time 

and he knows how they work, which is difficult sometimes, but he thinks it would be NNEPRA’s responsibility 

to have a strong role in maintaining those tracks so they are not only safe, but they are serviceable so you do not 

have a two month shutdown of services.  

 

Sen. Burns asked Director Ashcroft if it was her opinion that the scope that the GOC agreed to is addressed in 

OPEGA’s NNEPRA Information Brief.  Director Ashcroft said yes.   

 

Sen. Burns referred to the unsolicited comments the Director mentioned earlier and asked if the GOC would see 

those comments at the public hearing.  Director Ashcroft said OPEGA would hold comments received from 

individuals during the review as confidential working papers so if they were going to be shared with the 

Committee they would be looking for permission from the people who sent them.  Sen. Burns wanted to 

formally request that OPEGA seek permission to share the comments they have received. 

 

Chair Katz commented on the idea of expanded public participation or input beyond what has occurred in the 

past when NNEPRA has had an expansion or expansion of service.  He said one was the expansion of service 

into Brunswick and the other was the issue about the maintenance facility in Brunswick.  He asked if Director 
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Ashcroft was suggesting that in a perfect world the public participation in the making of those decisions would 

be more robust.  Director Ashcroft said the decision to expand to Brunswick was a legislative process so 

whatever occurred around the development of the Joint Resolution OPEGA described was the public process 

but OPEGA did not look into what public hearings around that were.  She would assume that there was the 

normal process.   

 

Chair Katz asked what kind of decisions was Director Ashcroft talking about that perhaps the public 

participation could have been more robust.  Director Ashcroft gave the Brunswick Layover Facility as an 

example.  It had been part of the State wide plans and those plans had a process for public input and they are 

public documents so it was open for people to know about the facility.  Yet is was not until NNEPRA went to 

start building the facility that public concern was raised.  She thinks NNEPRA was relying on the discussions 

with municipal leaders to be a reflection of the public sentiment at large.  Director Ashcroft said it might be an 

opportunity to proactively think about what the impact is going to be to a community and it might be a good 

thing to hear everybody’s concerns on a more proactive basis before getting into the throes of building 

something.   

 

Sen. Johnson said the frequency in which the public has awareness and opportunity to weigh in might be an 

issue.  He said it appears that it was about six years ago MDOT began drafting the long term plan so other than 

the legislative actions that was the last opportunity the public had to weigh in.  Director Ashcroft noted that 

everything is very public on NNEPRA’s website and it is not that all of a sudden the layover facility appeared.   

 

Sen. Gerzofsky said he appreciated OPEGA’s Information Brief on NNEPRA and, as far as it went, it is fine.  

He wanted to thank NNEPRA staff for the information they provided, but he wanted to say that the only time 

there was a public hearing on the maintenance facility, which he was not going to talk about today, was when he 

called a senatorial public hearing on the maintenance facility.  He said he invited the Commissioner of 

Transportation to sit with him so they could hear from the people who were most affected.  He said those were 

the only hearings held.  The Town Council chose not to because they were told by the Authority that they had 

no role to play.  He said he took it upon himself, as a Senator to have a senatorial hearing otherwise there would 

have been no public hearing at all.  Sen. Gerzofsky said there was a rumor that NNEPRA was trying to go 

before the Zoning Board to get zoning approval to change the zone, but that never happened.  He said that was 

the first time he ever heard of the maintenance facility.  Sen. Gerzofsky said he has been working with Amtrak 

since the late 60’s and is a very strong supporter of public transportation, especially with passenger rail.  He 

said it is not that he is an enemy against NNEPRA or Amtrak, it is that he is afraid the services are not being 

done properly and there are too many cozy relationships which government should not participate in.  He said 

he was not trying to diminish the service, and in fact, wants to expand the service, but the only way there will be 

an expansion of service is by having the public agree and support the project.  Sen. Gerzofsky said the scope the 

GOC originally talked about had nothing to do with the maintenance facility, it had to do with NNEPRA’s 

relationships, not only with the citizens of his communities, but also the members of the Board.   

 

Director Ashcroft said Sen. Gerzofsky did lay all of the above concerns out in his initial request about 

NNEPRA.  They talked at length about what was, or was not, within a scope that OPEGA thought they could or 

should review.  She said the end result of the discussions with the GOC about the general scope that OPEGA 

was going to pursue in preliminary research is reflected in OPEGA’s Biennial Work Plan for 2015-2016 that is 

given to the GOC every time they meet.  The scope on the Work Plan is “Assessment of use of resources; 

procurement and contracting; oversight and governance; long and short range planning; and achievement of 

statutory purpose.”  Director Ashcroft said the GOC did not agree to look into all different kinds of 

relationships that may, or may not, exist.  She said the Brunswick taxi contract was a specific issue.  OPEGA 

looked at it as part of their contracting piece and it was determined that it was not a contract that NNEPRA 

holds.  Sen. Gerzofsky was advised of that.  She said it is a contract between Amtrak and that organization so 

therefore was not pursued further by OPEGA.   

 

Chair Katz said the investigation of the Brunswick cab contract was not part of OPEGA’s scope for the 

NNEPRA review and if Sen. Gerzofsky wanted to try to make it a part of an expanded scope of the review at 

the appropriate time, he is free to do that.  He said it appears OPEGA staff has thoroughly explored the 
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admittedly narrow mandate they were given to this point in time.  Chair Katz said if members want to go down 

other roads in the future, the GOC can have that discussion. 

 

Sen. Gerzofsky said public trust was part of his initial concerns.   

 

Motion:  That the Government Oversight Committee hold a public comment period on OPEGA’s Information 

Brief on the Northern New England Passenger Rail Authority.  (Motion by Sen. Diamond, second by Rep. 

Campbell.) 

 

Rep. Duchesne wanted to clarify the process question on getting the unsolicited communications raised by Sen. 

Burns.  He said when OPEGA is conducting a review a lot of the information is kept confidential even from the 

GOC.  It is assumed if the Committee had a public comment period on the Brief anyone who wants to make 

their information available to the Committee could do so without OPEGA getting involved.  He asked if that 

was acceptable or is there a reason the GOC would want to receive documents that are normally kept 

confidential during the review process.   

 

Sen. Burns said they battle all the time with the public’s right to know and to him this is a situation where they 

have opened a review, there are unsolicited comments that come to OPEGA and now the Committee is going to 

have a public hearing.  He thinks it would be a simple matter of checking with the people that sent the 

unsolicited comments to see whether or not they want those to be kept confidential which is the reason for 

having the confidentiality statute.  He would ask that the GOC/OPEGA take the simple step and ask permission 

to see the unsolicited comments and if there is somebody that does not want their information made public that 

was fine.   

 

Chair Katz asked if there consensus of the members of the Committee to request that information.  The 

members of the GOC agreed to make the request. 

 

Discussion of the above motion:  Chair Katz wanted to clarify that the public comment period would not be 

for all things regarding train services in Maine.  He said the public comment period is going to be related to 

OPEGA’s NNEPRA Information Brief.  There may be gray areas kind of near the scope of the Brief and you 

will have to use your discretion, but for those people who may be interested in attending the public comment 

period it is not a public hearing on the status of rail service in the State of Maine or on all issues involving 

NNEPRA.   

 

Vote:  The above Motion passed by unanimous vote, 8-0. 

 

Chair Katz noted that the public comment period on OPEGA’s NNEPRA Information Brief will be at the 

GOC’s meeting on October 6, 2016. 

 

Chair Katz said it is the GOC’s practice when reviewing an agency that they give that agency an opportunity to 

comment on an OPEGA report.   

 

Patricia Quinn, Executive Director, NNEPRA introduced herself and the NNEPRA management staff at the 

GOC meeting.   Ms. Quinn thanked the GOC and OPEGA staff and said NNEPRA goes through a lot of 

different audits and reviews and they are always time consuming, but they are always an opportunity for 

NNEPRA to look at themselves and hopefully come out a better organization on the other side.  She said 

OPEGA’s approach was straight forward and staff was very professional and thorough.  Ms. Quinn said the 

NNEPRA operation is very complicated, their role is complicated, but they do take their jobs seriously and 

everyone on NNEPRA’s staff and Board works hard.  It is a group with extreme integrity and commitment and 

she thinks they have accomplished a lot.   

 

Ms. Quinn said NNEPRA had a huge bump in the road last year with their ridership and the tie program and 

wanted to put that in context.  She said things need to be replaced every once in a while.  Railroad ties have a 

life span of a couple of decades and a good number of them were replaced in 2000 before the start of 
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Downeaster services in 2001, but neither Pan Am nor NNEPRA had the financing to continue with that 

operation.  Ties continually need to be upgraded because they are made of wood and continually wear out.  She 

said over the course of a decade there had not been a regular tie replacement program active and they realized 

that they needed to come up with a program to periodically replace certain ties.  Ms. Quinn said if you take all 

of the ties out at the same time then you have to put them back all at the same time, so that is not good.  She 

said the industry standard is that you periodically go through, pick a section, do every second or third tie, to 

replace.  She said NNEPRA feels that they have been successful in finding a federal funding mechanism and 

working with Pan Am Railways, who is the owner of the railroad, to be able to finance an ongoing capital tie 

replacement program that they can implement every other year or so.  They can take a certain section of track, 

and upgrade a number of ties to keep the railroad in good working order.  She said NNEPRA had its first project 

a year and a half ago where 30,000 ties were replaced over a 78 mile span and now they are going back in 

October and November and will be replacing another 15,000 ties within a 30 mile span.   

 

Ms. Quinn said it is unfortunate that NNEPRA has to provide bus transportation for passengers but said there 

are a couple of reasons to do that.  One is NNEPRA has one track so it is unlike other places or locations where 

they do construction projects and can keep one lane open and do construction on the other.  NNEPRA only has 

one lane so when it is ripped apart, it is ripped apart.  What they found last year was that when you try to run a 

train through tracks that are under construction it is too disruptive for the passengers, so NNEPRA made a 

conscious decision this time to provide alternate transportation around where the construction was and to 

provide bus transportation.  Ms. Quinn wanted to address that and have it known that there is no safety issue, it 

is a maintenance issue and a lot of it has to do with logistics. 

 

Ms. Quinn said NNEPRA saw the GOC/OPEGA review as an opportunity for the Legislature and public to 

understand a little better the role that NNEPRA plays and some of the things that they do.  She thinks the Brief 

does a good job in outlining that.  She said NNEPRA has tried as an organization to maintain a good working 

relationship with the Transportation Committee.  She usually requests a visit before the Transportation 

Committee once a year to provide NNEPRA’s Annual Report.  Ms. Quinn said NNEPRA staff is out in the 

public continually in their station communities.  She said they are doing the best that they can with seven staff 

to try to keep an operation that runs 365 days a year, 22 hours a day, managing about $50 to $60 million in 

capital projects and transporting a half a million people a year.  She said staff try to be out in the public, but 

there is always room for improvement so they appreciate the recommendations. 

 

Ms. Quinn wanted to stress the integrity issue because as she sat at the GOC meeting and heard the comments 

regarding relationships and the taxi issue, she was almost appalled.  She said the taxi contract was not 

NNEPRA’s, and there was no inappropriate relationship.  Whether it is called for or not she is going to tell 

everyone right now that that is a completely false accusation, and has been from the get go.  It was not 

NNEPRA’s contract, and no one from their staff had anything to do with it.  Ms. Quinn said Amtrak figures out 

how to transport its crews, NNEPRA pays a fixed price and she did not know who owned the taxi company 

until after the taxi was running and service was going.  Ms. Quinn said she wanted to say that for the record and 

maybe put that issue to bed.   

 

Ms. Quinn said NNEPRA has a $20 million a year operating budget, they serve half a million people a year, 

twelve different communities, and have $60 million in capital projects.  They look forward to working with the 

Legislature, and the people in the State of Maine and Northern New England to try to improve passenger rail 

service and would like to be before the Legislature again to discuss that issue.   

 

The Committee thanked Ms. Quinn for being at the meeting and providing information.   

 

Sen. Diamond referred to the recommendation in the Brief regarding the Advisory Council where it said the role 

of the Council will be reevaluated in the near future prefaced by the Council has not met recently.  He asked if 

there were hints that the Council will be done away with or some other information.  Director Ashcroft said it 

was MDOT’s indication to OPEGA that they thought they met some of the goals, but they thought there needed 

to be a reevaluation of the Council’s role and that is what that statement is referring to.   
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Chair Katz reminded everyone that there will be a public comment period at the October 6, 2016 GOC meeting.                       

           

UNFINISHED BUSINESS cont’d 

 

• OPEGA’s Recommendations for Tax Expenditure Review Classification and Schedule as Required  

 by 3 MRSA § 998-3 

 

  - Report Back on Presentation to Taxation Committee    

  - Approval of the Classifications and Review Schedule for Tax Expenditures 

 

Director Ashcroft noted that the GOC had previously agreed to all of OPEGA’s recommendations for what 

review category to put each of the programs in.  She wanted to make the Committee aware that OPEGA did 

update the expected revenue loss column on the document with information for FY17 which was taken from the 

Red Book.  She said OPEGA did not see an area where that made a huge impact on what they would have 

suggested in terms of full evaluation versus not.  Also included in the information was the schedule the GOC 

reviewed at its last meeting and were in agreement with.  Director Ashcroft said she went over the material with 

the Taxation Committee at their meeting on August 30, 2016.  The Taxation Committee liked the format and did 

not have any problem with anything the GOC members had agreed with.   

 

Director Ashcroft said she had the same conversation with the Taxation Committee that she had had with the 

GOC as to what was on the 2017 schedule, which currently includes five projects, as to whether that would be 

doable for OPEGA.  One of the members of the Taxation Committee suggested moving the Research Expense 

Tax Credit and the New Machinery for Experimental Resources both are business incentives for research 

investment, to a year that OPEGA has less going on.  Director Ashcroft would like to propose to the GOC that 

these evaluations be moved to 2020 where OPEGA has smaller programs scheduled for full evaluations.   

 

Due to the lack of a quorum the GOC could not vote on approving the classifications or amending the schedule 

as OPEGA proposed.  The vote on these matters will be carried over to the October 6, 2016 meeting.      

 

REPORT FROM DIRECTOR 
  

• Status of Current Projects in Progress 

 

 Director Ashcroft said OPEGA’s goal had been to complete the DHHS Licensing and Regulation of Child Care 

Providers and State Lottery reviews in progress before this GOC stopped meeting.  However, it has become 

clear that they will not be in a position to complete DHHS Licensing and Regulation of Child Care Providers.  

OPEGA also will not be in a position to have a final written report on State Lottery primarily because of the 

time it takes to draft and get through the reporting process and the fact that once OPEGA has done that they 

have to give the agency a fifteen day comment period.  She said that backs OPEGA up to far to complete its 

work in a thorough way.  She said what she can commit to for the November 17
th
 meeting is to provide the 

GOC an interim briefing on the results of the work OPEGA has done to date and she thinks it will be a 

substantial briefing.  OPEGA just will not have a final written report and all of their recommendations put 

together at that time.   

 

Director Ashcroft said OPEGA is moving along with the Tax Expenditure Reviews and think they have hit the 

realization there are some of those twelve or thirteen objectives that OPEGA will not be able to cover as 

thoroughly as was hoped.  Consequently, OPEGA will be focusing mostly on what they heard from the GOC 

and Taxation  Committee indicated during the Evaluation Parameters discussions were the more critical 

objectives to understand.  Director Ashcroft said OPEGA expects to have a lot of information to share with the 

Committees.   
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She said the objectives that will not get fully addressed are those about what is there in other states for similar 

programs and how do those compare or what are there for other programs across the state and could there be a 

better use of funds.  She does not think OPEGA will be in a position to answer those questions fully, but they 

will tell the GOC whatever they have gleaned through the rest of their process.       

     

NEXT GOC MEETING DATE 
  

The next GOC meeting is scheduled for October 6, 2016 at 9:30 a.m. 
 

ADJOURN   
 

Chair Katz adjourned the GOC meeting at 2:27 p.m. on the motion of Rep. Duchesne, seconded by Rep. 

Campbell, unanimous. 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 








































































































































